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Bach lovers-- and you know who you are--might want to head over to the University of Louisville School of Music over the next two evenings. 
Tonight and tomorrow the school is host for a mini Bach Cantata Festival, honoring not only Johann Sebastian but also the late Gerhard Hertz, an internationally respected Bach scholar who taught at U of L for decades until his death in 2000. 

The festival opens at 8 tonight with a lecture by Swarthmore College's Michael Marissen , who'll speak about "Reading Bach Cantatas: Historical and Liturgical Contexts." Tomorrow at 8 p.m., students from the U of L Early Music Ensemble will collaborate with five guest soloists in selections from various cantatas.
What's a cantata, you may ask? The answer isn't as simple as it might seem, because the word had different musical meanings in different musical periods. In Bach's day (1685 to 1750), cantatas were typically mixed vocal and instrumental works set to sacred texts. Bach, who made his living as a church music director, was celebrated for composing close to 300 cantatas for his church services.

Tomorrow's concert includes excerpts from Cantata No.29, the opening chorus of Cantata No.115 and a chorus from Cantata No.116--- this last featuring School of Music faculty member Bruce Heim playing the natural horn. Natural horns, heard in Bach's time, lack the valves found on modern instruments and can be devilishly challenging to negotiate
After intermission,   the program will continue with Cantata No.158, Cantata No.199, and, lastly, music from Cantata No.172, notable for its prominent trumpet parts.

The major draw is Cantata No.199, which Bach wrote as an elaborate soprano solo. Tomorrow's soloist is Julianne Baird, a renowned Baroque-music interpreter who's sung twice recently with the Louisville Bach Society.

All of the festival activity is being coordinated by Jack Ashworth, the longtime School of Music harpsichordist, music history professor and Early Music Ensemble director. Oddly enough, he usually focuses on works by composers other than Johann Sebastian.
"Bach is not my central repertoire," Ashworth acknowledged in an interview, "so this has been a real learning experience for me." While he's crossing over to relatively unfamiliar territory, Ashworth is excited about his visiting performers.

"Each of the guests has an active career in period performance," he wrote in an e-mail. "Julianne is well-known to Louisville audiences already; Wash(ington) McClain played oboe with Tafelmusik in Toronto for years and is an active freelancer, as are (Baroque violinist) Gesa Kordes and (Baroque trumpeter) Barry Bauguess . And Steve Plank, a graduate of U of L, is the chair of musicology at the Oberlin Conservatory. Steve is also the School of Music's Alumni of the Year (winner) this year."


Besides performing, the guest soloists will coach members of the Early Music Ensemble, which includes about 25 singers and a modest body of instrumentalists "a high-spirited group," as Ashworth puts it.  Admission to both evening events is free.
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